
S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th April 2021. 

The Coronavirus Bill which was recently passed in Parliament formally removes the requirement for Parish Councils to hold their Annual Meeting and allow virtual meetings until May 2021 if necessary. The Parish Council will proceed with meetings in this way for the foreseeable future. It also allows the Chairman and Vice Chair of the Council and Committees to continue in office until May 2021. 

1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Wells, Mr S Scales, Mr P Bland, Mrs T Banks, Mr A Evans, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 

Public: Mrs T C and Mr and Mrs J C
APOLOGIES: Mr J Smallwood, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, and Mr K Reynolds. Mrs L B (Resident) 
It was explained that Mrs B had hoped to attend the evenings meeting, however, had been unfortunately detained, it is hoped she will attend the next meeting in May.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th March 2021, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Scales, seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Parish Assembly and explained that this was scheduled to be held virtually on Friday 16th April 2021, however, stated that following advertisement on the Parish Councils Website and within the Noticeboards, only two residents had expressed an interest to attend after the cut off date.

She said that it was subsequently decided to cancel the meeting, an Annual Report will be produced from the Chairman of Committee Reports which will be put onto the Parish Website and available to residents upon request. 

All members were happy.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.   
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4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Price welcomed Mrs C and Mr and Mrs J C to the meeting, he explained that Mrs C was present to simply observe proceedings and Mr and Mrs C were present to ask about the current situation with regards to flooding at the Pond.

Mr C stated that as residents of the Green he and his wife have concerns regarding potential flooding, he said that on 21st December 2020, the issue of flooding had initially been raised due to the high-water levels, however, four months later he has received conflicting reports about how the situation will be resolved.

It was said that the last he was aware is that Norfolk County Council had appointed funding to carry out the works in February time however, this has not happened.

Mr C asked if the matter is still on the Parish Councils Agenda and asked when the matter would be resolved for good.

Mr Price confirmed that the situation is certainly in hand, Mrs Cornwell stated that she had spoken at length to Mr Narborough, the chairman of the Assets Committee earlier in the day, she explained that several meetings have been held with NCC Highways who initially thought it was their problem, however, after excavation of the area, they soon ascertained that there are two separate drainage routes and that the problem lays back with the Parish Council.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council has spoken to Shaun at 1-2 Call Drainage who is going to visit in the next ten days.

Mrs Cornwell explained the lay out of the drainage pipes and said that the water has to negotiate a 90-degree bend which could possibly be broken or come apart. It was said that this needs to be investigated and the pipework cleared or replaced.

Comment was made that it has been a very difficult time, no one knew the exact route of the drainage pipes and there had been conflicting opinions.

Mr C stated that as we come into the warmer, dryer months, he just wanted confirmation and a guarantee that the matter would not be forgotten and would be resolved before the winter.
Mrs Cornwell said that NCC Highways believed that it was their problem and had agreed funding for the work, it is just unfortunate that it has taken time for the actual problem to be identified, however, said that we are hopefully on the right track now.
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Mr Price said that we would have to wait for 1-2 Call Drainage to attend to see whether the pipes have collapsed or are blocked and for the matter to be resolved.

Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council would keep Mr and Mrs C informed.

Mr and Mrs C thanked members for allowing them to attend and they left the meeting.  
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report.  
Mr Price enquired about the Food Waste Bins and said that he had thought the service would be resuming in the Springtime. 
Cllr Nockolds said that the Borough Council has had to follow Government Guidelines and have had to operate with fewer members of staff, it had been considered that a separate lorry could carry out the collections, however, this had proven too costly and would not provide good value for money.  It is hoped that the service will restart at the end of June.
Borough Councillor Middleton:  No Report  
County Councillor Report:  No Report
Mrs Cornwell reminded members that should they have any questions regarding Borough or County Council matters, they can email them to the office, and she will ensure that they are forwarded, and the replies collated within the minutes.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Flooding at the Pond: Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council ask 1-2 Call Drainage to carry out the work to resolve the drainage issues at the pond, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Footpath from Nursery Close to Common Lane:  Mr Narborough was pleased to report that the work to install the new footpath has been carried out and many favourable comments have been received. Mr Narborough proposed that a letter of thanks should be sent to Neville Godfrey and his team, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour.
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Mr Hofmeister asked if any grass seed has been sown on the muddy patches either side of the footpath.

Mrs Cornwell said that she thought it had, however, it was agreed to keep an eye on the situation and sow grass seed if necessary.
Bench on the Green:  Mr Narborough reported that recently a group of around ten youths had vandalised the bench sited on the west side of the Green, it was said that the wooden slats were in an irreparable condition and the bench has now been fully removed.

Mr Narborough said that with no bench in situ, the area had been quiet, with no litter and no bad language, Mr Narborough suggested that the Parish Council should not replace the bench at this present time.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mr Smallwood had been in touch and said that he would like to see some sort of replacement seating installed as it is used by elderly residents.
Mrs Banks commented that South Wootton in Bloom members had suggested at their meeting that they would be willing to donate an indestructible style bench to replace the damaged bench, however, said that this is only a thought at this stage.
Mr Narborough reiterated that over the past year the site has been attractive for youths on electric scooters gathering, pulling up posts, etc. Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council does not replace the bench for the time being, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.

Mr Narborough said that several youths have a Banning Order banning them from entering North Wootton, he thanked the other members for their vote of confidence.

Emptying of the Litter Bins:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the emptying of the Parish Litter Bins and explained that in the past the role was carried out by Mr Wally Lucas who also carried out the Litter picking duties.

Following Mr Lucas’s wife getting a new car, Mr Lucas was unable to empty the bins and gave up the role, subsequently the job was taken over by Mr McIntyre of BMAC Garden Services. It was said that no contract had been formally made, it was just an agreement.
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Mrs Cornwell went on to explain that during the Coronavirus situation, Mr McIntyre had been unable to work due to shielding and for the past several months, Mr Stuart Wightman, the Parish Litter Warden has stepped in and has been doing a really good job.

Comment was made that it may be a good time to review this job role and consider amalgamating the role of the Litter Warden with the Bin emptying again.  
Members felt that this made sense and was a good idea, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should amalgamate the role of the Litter Warden with the Bin emptying, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.  
Allotment Plot 11C – Hügelkultur:  Mr Narborough reported that following a recent inspection at the Allotments, it had been found that a new Tenant had started a German way of gardening called Hügelkultur, he explained that the Tenant has dug fourteen deep trenches which he has filled with wood, planks and old fencing and covered it with manure to rot.

Comment was made that the Plot has historically been underwater, and it is believed that this method of gardening may help resolve this although Mr Narborough stated that it may take many years for the wood to rot entirely (Photos circulated).

In addition, the Tenant has acquired several large plastic barrels which he intends to use as fencing.

Mr Hofmeister referred to the photos of the Plot and the plastic barrels and said that he was happy for the Hügelkultur to go ahead if the situation is monitored, however, the use of large plastic barrels for fencing is unacceptable.

Mr Scales added that he has spent many years working in the salad industry and had found the whole situation bizarre.

Mrs Banks said that she supported Mr Narborough in his thoughts that the wood would take many years to rot and felt that if that is the case, the situation would be problematic for any new Tenants in the future. 

After further discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Hügelkultur method of gardening should be allowed, however, the barrels are unacceptable and need to be removed, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
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Dumping at the Allotments:  Mr Narborough reported that recently a lot of dumping of various items has taken place at the Allotments, including the appearance of a large pile of timber, it was suggested that the Parish Council may need to hire a skip for the removal of the items.

(Clerks Note: The pile of timber has been claimed by a tenant who intends to use it to construct a fence).

Water Tanks – Pump Systems:  Mrs Banks stated that she was concerned regarding the use of water pumps in the Water Tanks, she said that the use of these systems is costly to the Parish Council and depletes the water supply to other tenants.
Comment was made that the use of pump systems in the Water Tanks is prohibited, and Tenants have been recently reminded of that within the Renewal Letter sent out at the beginning of April.

Members agreed that a poster should be placed in the Allotments Noticeboard reminding tenants that the use of pump systems in the Allotments Water Tanks is prohibited and failure to comply with the request will result in the termination of their Tenancy Agreement.

Avon Road Cycle Path post and wire fence:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the post and wire fence which runs alongside the Avon Road Cycle Path and explained that she had contacted Sally Bettinson, at NCC Highways to see if there was any NCC Councillor Fund available for the work.

She added that Mrs Bettinson has replied to say that unfortunately there is no funding available this year.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had contacted Paul at Jetreach for a quote for the work to replace the fencing, she explained that to replace the whole length of fence the cost would be £1,300.00 and to replace only ten posts near to the stream the cost would be £284.00. 
Suggestion was made that the Parish Council could wait until after the County Council Elections in May when NCC Councillor Funding may become available.

Mr Narborough felt that the work would not be justified to come from Parish Council funds, however, agreed that a site visit should take place to look at the problem. Mr Narborough proposed that he and Mr Hofmeister go to visit the site together, take photos and report back their findings, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
Mrs Cornwell said that she was happy to approach the newly appointed County Councilor in June regarding possible funding.
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Finance
End of Year Accounts: Mr Jordan confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had worked out the figures for the End of Year Accounts and had forwarded them to him for confirmation.

He stated that they were both happy with the finalisation of the End of Year Accounts and copies of the Budget Monitoring Sheet and Summary Sheet have been distributed to all members for approval. 

It was said that the Parish Council was fortunate to receive a £10,000 Covid Grant from the Borough Council which had offset the money spent on Vandalism at Wootton Park and The Green, the Allotments Tarmac entrance, and the cockleshells, and weed suppressant and shingle at the Cemetery. 

Mr Hofmeister wished to say a big thank you to everyone involved with the Budget Setting which had been well done.

With no questions and everyone happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the end of year accounts, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Summary Sheet: Mr Jordan confirmed that the Summary Sheet had been produced as a straight lift from the detailed Monitoring Sheet. With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Summary Sheet, this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

It was confirmed that if any members of the public have any questions regarding the accounts, copies are available on request and can be posted to individuals.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell had provided Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee and Mr Price with the Bank Statements for March 2021 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.
Mr Jordan and Mr Price were happy that everything balanced, and they initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that once again, the Parish Council has received Business Rates relief for the Parish Office, the Village Hall, and the Cemetery.

Thanks were given to Cllr Nockolds for this.

Planning  
Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email.

Knights Hill: Mr Bland confirmed that all members had received the Paperwork relating to a meeting held regarding Knights Hill, he confirmed that the meeting had been held on 1st April, with Borough Cllr Nockolds, Cllr Middleton, and Cllr Richard Blunt present. The meeting was held to mitigate transport issues that may happen when the development takes place.
It was said that in conclusion, it has been agreed that a Traffic Management Plan will be worked on and produced prior to the next meeting to be held on 11th May 2021.

Castle Rising Road / Grimston Road Traffic Lights:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from a resident, Mrs W, regarding the recent outage of the Traffic Lights, it was said that temporary Traffic Lights have been installed, however, Mrs W had written to request that the Parish Council contacts Norfolk County Council to highlight the urgent issue and to request that the problem is rectified properly and promptly.
It was said that the problem has been caused by a broken cable.

Mrs Banks stated that the Parish Council has previously requested a proper junction at the Traffic Lights, however, it was said that NCC only has plans to relocate the position of existing lights and there were no plans to upgrade the system, any upgrades would come as part of the new proposed housing developments.
Policy  
Mr Smallwood had checked with Mrs Cornwell and it was confirmed there are no Policies to review at present, Mrs Cornwell informed members that some Policy Documents will require reviewing in possibly May / June 2021.
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report.
Mr Price commented that the Infant School is doing very well with the Covid situation and has been very well organised.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the children at the school are very young and have adapted well to simply doing what is asked.
Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Nockolds for producing her monthly Reports and said that they are very helpful.

Junior School:  Mr Scales reported that the Junior School has worked very hard also, he added that he had been particularly impressed with the Caretaker and the work of the Cleaners.
Everything within the School is laid out well and the children have adapted to the situation well.

After school clubs have restarted. 

The attendance rates are good with no Covid sickness problems. 

A more in-depth report will be provided next month after the children have been back for some time.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Will Border has submitted a Bid for CIL money for Car Park renovations at Wootton Park, he hopes that the Bid is successful so that an additional area of the Car Park can have hardcore, and shingle laid.

It was said that North Wootton Parish Council have agreed to put £1,000 towards the venture and the Football Club have agreed to contribute also.  The total cost of the project is expected to be in the region of £15,000.
Mrs Cornwell asked members if they would be happy to match the North Wootton contribution of £1,000.

Mr Jordan stated that in view of the difficult financial year, it could be funded from the Wootton Park budget.

Comment was made that if the money is taken from the Wootton Park budget, the Parish Council would not actually be giving anything.
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Mrs Cornwell stated that as part of the CIL application, Mr Border has to demonstrate that Wootton Park is also contributing.
After discussion of the Parish Council financial situation, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council contributes £1,000 towards the venture, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with two abstentions all other members were in favour.

Bug Hotel:  Mrs Cornwell reported that earlier in the year children from North Wootton School, along with other volunteers had built a beautiful Bug Hotel at Wootton Park, however, sadly over the Easter weekend, this had been vandalised and burnt to the ground.
Following reports of the incident on Social Media, volunteers and children from the community had rebuilt the Bug Hotel and in addition a resident had built a second.

It was said that the rebuilding of the Bug Hotel on Easter Sunday showed fabulous Community Spirit.

Mrs Banks enquired whether now is the time to consider CCTV.

Mrs Cornwell stated that this has been discussed before, however, it was said to be expensive and there is fear that it would be vandalised.

It was suggested that a Warden system may alleviate the problem, however, it was generally thought that people may not want to volunteer.

Dog Training Sessions:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that Mr Border had received correspondence from a local lady, Mrs G wishing to hold Dog Training Sessions at Wootton Park. It was explained that the lady is a dog trainer and behaviourist and has offered to hold a free class session to teach “Recall”.
Mrs Cornwell stated that the offer advertised on the Wootton’s Community Facebook Group had been hugely popular with 72 local dog owners signing up, however, due to the success of the sessions, the lady would like to offer paid sessions in groups of five or six dogs.

Members felt generally that this was a good idea.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks stated that the minutes of the last meeting held on 30th March 2021 had been circulated to all members, she said that tree planting with the assistance of the Rotary Club had been discussed and the general consensus was that members were happy.
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It was said that the two groups should work together, and consultation should take place with SWiB members and the Parish Council.

Mrs Banks stated that SWiB had discussed the vandalised bench on the Green and had suggested that they may like to donate a replacement, it was suggested a metal vandal proof bench may be a nice idea, however, in view of the decision made earlier in the meeting to not replace the bench for the time being, Mrs Banks asked if there may be a suitable alternative location for a new bench.

Members agreed to give the matter some thought, and ideas could be put forward before the next meeting.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Anonymous Letter:  Mrs Cornwell reported that once again an anonymous letter had been received concerning motorbike noise in the Greenacres Close area.
It was confirmed that the Parish Council does not deal with anonymous letters and therefore, no action will be taken.

Yoga Sessions on The Green:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence had been received from Mrs T M regarding the Yoga Sessions planned on The Green. She said that four sessions have been planned, weekly on a Saturday morning starting on 24th April 2021, 9.45am until 11.15am, she added that authority has been given by the Swan Pub to allow students to use their Car Park for parking as long as they are left by 11.30am, the pub opening time.

Norfolk County Council – One Million Trees:  Mrs Cornwell referred members to an email received from NCC regarding the planting of one million trees, she stated that each County Councillor will be given a budget to fund trees, it was said that the fund opens in May and may assist with the Rotary Club / SWiB planting project.
Local Investment Board:  Mr Bland stated that he had responded to an advert from Mrs Cornwell to join the Local Investment Board, he explained that the County Council has received £2 million from Europe to help with Business Start-up.

Mr Bland said that he has put his name down to sit on the board and he will offer support where he can.

Members congratulated Mr Bland and thanked him for joining.
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Police SNAP Meeting:  Cllr Nockolds informed members that the next meeting is due to be held tomorrow evening, 14th April 2021, and explained that there is a link to the meeting available should anyone wish to attend.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she would be attending and would raise the issues of Vandalism at Wootton Park and on the Green.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.
Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

254
Jet Reach


108105
Planting Hedging -Cemetery
  40.00

255
ESPO



108106
VH Gas


  74.06

256
Anglian Water


108107
Allots Water


  24.28

257
Anglian Water


108108
PO Water


  44.49

258
PJ Windows


108109
Bus Shelter cleaning
  
  75.00

259
Total Gas & Power

108110
S/Lighting Supply – Feb
812.03

260
Total Gas & Power

108111
VH Gas - Feb


103.77

261
CGM



108112
Play Equip Insp

  30.00

262
V & J Knitwear

108113
Refuse sacks/litter picker
109.56

263
Glebe Farm Hedging

108114
Hedging Whips – Cemetery
124.45

264
ECS Computers

108115
Repairs to MK Laptop
  
  74.99

265
CNC Building Control

108116
PO Building Reg Fees
  90.00

266
NWPC



108117
Share of Expenses

838.85

267
Anglian Water


108118
VH Water


157.44

268
CGM



108119
Play Equip Insp

  60.00

269
Paramount Fire

108120
Fire Extinguisher service
123.12

270
HMRC



108121
Cont’b March

            893.60

270A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 30 March Cont’b  - March

957.63

270B
Prudential


BACS
30 March AVC – TC –March
  
  80.00

270C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 30 March Salary - March)

270D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 30 March Salary – March  )               2516.90

270E
R McIntyre


BACS 30 March Salary & Exps March  )  

270F
D Philpot


BACS 30 March Salary - March )
      

270G
S Wightman


BACS 30 March Wages – March  )              1428.21

270H
Peter Bourner


BACS 30 March – Tree Surgery
          1130.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
1
BCKLWN

108122
VH Trade Bin/Recycling
          1334.66

2
Mole Control & Pest
108123
Allotments



  45.00

3
ECS Computers
108124
Online Back-up & Email

161.76

4
NALC


108125
Annual Subscription


689.55

5
K & M Lighting Svs
108126
S/Lighting Maint – April

454.37

6
CAN


108127
Subs 2021-22


 
  20.00

7
BCKLWN

108128
O/S Trade Bin

         
          1130.04
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8
Jet Reach

108129
Allotments fenced area

100.00

9
V & J Knitwear
108130
Litter Picker/Loops


  64.68

10
Total Gas & Power
108131
S/Lighting Supply-March

669.58

11
Total Gas & Power
108132
VH Electric – March


219.25

12
Anglian Chemicals
108133
VH Materials



  44.88

Bank balances as at 31.3.2021
Community Account
     
                               25,289.65
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             190,000.00
Total                                                                                               £215,289.65
10. TO CONSIDER EXCLUDING THE PUBLIC AND PRESS FOR ITEM (11) BECAUSE THEIR PRESENCE WOULD BE PREJUDICIAL TO THE PUBLIC INTEREST DUE TO THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2).
Mr Price proposed that the public and press should be excluded for item (11) because their presence would be prejudicial to the public interest due to the confidential nature. In accordance with Public Bodies (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960 s1 (2), this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

With Confidential matters to discuss, Mr Price thanked Mrs C and Borough Councillor Mrs Nockolds for attending and they left the meeting.
11. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS: PLANNING MATTERS: See attached
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.45pm.
12. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 4th May 2021, Virtual meeting.
4th May 2021                                                               

     Chairman
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